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(AS-12)
January 28, 2013
Members Excused:
J. Amaral, G. Gechter, M. Jenkins, M. Mahoney, B. Tsukimura
Members Absent:
L. Crask, C. Egan, D. Freed, M. Gonsoulin, A. Jassim, J. Karr, S. Kotkin-Jaszi, S. Lam, S. Lin, L. Liu, P. Waer, J. Wang
A meeting of the Academic Senate was called to order by Chair Williams at 4:07 p.m. in the Library Auditorium, Room 2206.

1.
Approval of the Agenda.  
MSC to approve the Agenda.
2.
Approval of the Minutes of 12/3/12.
MSC to approve the minutes of 12/3/12.

3.
Communications and Announcements. 


A.
Budget.
Provost Covino stated that the governor’s budget proposal, with the passage of Proposition 30, will provide an additional $250 million to the CSU; $125 million of that amount will be refunded to students for the Fall 2012 fee increase, $10 million is designated for online education to relieve bottlenecks in certain course requirements, and additional allocations such as a 3% compensation pool are still under discussion.
B.
Spring 2013 Enrollment.

Provost Covino stated that Fresno State is currently at 106% of its spring enrollment target. Part of that figure reflects 507 students retained from fall to spring, reflecting the effect of student success efforts. Senator Botwin (Psychology) asked if there are budget implications to exceeding the enrollment target. Provost Covino stated that the university is negotiating with the Chancellor’s Office to avoid a penalty for exceeding 105% of the target.
C.
120 Unit Degree Cap.

Provost Covino stated that the Board of Trustees has approved a 120 unit maximum for Bachelor’s degrees. Few programs at Fresno State exceed the cap, and the provost will work directly with those programs to address the new requirement. Senator Ram (Political Science) asked if a reduction in General Education (GE) requirements is being considered to meet the 120 unit limit. Provost Covino stated that there is no need for a universal change in GE requirements, although individual programs may consider changes to address GE requirements while meeting the unit cap. Senator Kensinger (Women’s Studies) stated that the unit cap does not prevent students from double majoring or adding minors.
D.
Public Safety.

Provost Covino announced that the university will be holding a forum to address concerns from the campus community regarding public safety.
E.
Supplemental Writing Instruction.

Provost Covino described a collaborative effort involving Dr. Asao Inoue (English) and Senator Gilewicz (English) to survey the various supplemental writing programs currently on campus and explore options for greater coordination of services and information provided to students. Two consultants from the national Writing Across the Curriculum organization will be brought to campus to assist with this project.

F.
Online Self-Paced Writing Tutorial.

Provost Covino summarized a pilot online self-paced writing tutorial developed by Dr. Asao Inoue, Technology Innovations for Learning & Teaching (TILT), and the Division of Continuing and Global Education (CGE). The tutorial is intended to help address the bottleneck of students who have not passed the Upper-Division Writing Skills (UDWS) exam and cannot enroll in a “W” course because of insufficient seats available.

Senator Henson (English) asked if e-portfolio readers would be paid. Associate Dean Moore answered yes.

Dr. Lisa Weston (English) asked for clarification re: the purpose of the tutorial – is it preparation for a “W” course or the exam? Associate Dean Moore (CGE) stated that the tutorial is both: it is designed as preparation for the course or the exam, but students may decide to submit the e-portfolios developed in the tutorial for the UDWS exam.

Senator Gilewicz stated that, while the tutorial may be helpful, the university needs to address writing in additional ways that go beyond the first year and the UDWS requirement. Senator Kensinger (Women’s Studies) asked how the tutorial follows the UDWS standards; Provost Covino stated that the same rubric used for the UDWS exam will be used in the tutorial and to evaluate e-portfolios.

Discussion ensued re: options for improving student writing and the difficulty of adding more “W” courses given large class sizes in some programs.
G.
Unpublished Course Fees.

Neil O’Brien (student) described a concern re: a professor who required students to participate in an assessment (fee of $60) on a website owned by that professor. Mr. O’Brien offered documentation to any interested senators. Senator Botwin (Psychology) suggested Mr. O’Brien send the concern to the senate Executive Committee for review.

H.
Draft Technology Strategic Plan Feedback.

Associate Provost Lynnette Zelezny asked for faculty feedback re: the Information Technology Strategic Plan draft presented to the Senate in Fall 2012. She summarized concerns already voiced and asked that any additional feedback be provided to her as soon as possible before the Academic Information Technology Committee brings its findings re: the Strategic Plan to the Senate.
I.
State-wide Academic Senate Report.

Otto Benavides (State-wide) invited senators to direct any questions to him re: information and reports from the State-wide Academic Senate that have been regularly distributed to the campus senators. He summarized recent reports and actions of the ASCSU. The ASCSU issued a commendation to the new Chancellor for requesting a 10% pay reduction. Senator Benavides noted that Chancellor White has been very open to faculty input, preferring the concept of “shared leadership” to “shared governance.” The ASCSU has created a task force to examine online education and Provost Covino will be a member.

4.
New Business.
No new business was introduced.
5.
Resolution on Ending Cohort Hiring through the Office of the Provost. Second Reading.
Senator Henson (English) thanked Provost Covino, the staff, and deans who contributed information for the answers provided by the provost to questions submitted re: cohort hiring. She stated that two concerns emerge from this dialogue: 1) The equity of the distribution of funds through cohort hiring among Colleges/Schools, and 2) the effects of cohort hiring on various programs.
Senator Henson summarized the Level A and Level B budget allocation models. She stated that following the Level B allocation model for distributing funds to Colleges/Schools is necessary for equity and predictability year-to-year in budget planning. She stated that while hiring outside of the Level B allocation model may occasionally be required to address emergency needs, the practice of cohort hiring regularly deviated from the Level B model.

Senator Henson stated that while there have been some positive effects from cohort hiring, there have also been negative effects: in Arts & Humanities, despite some cohort and non-cohort hires, critical needs were not addressed because they could not be framed as cohort hires; in Social Sciences, the Political Science Department decided not to fill a position because joint/cohort hire applicants did not meet department needs; in Engineering, a department’s position request and position announcement were changed by Faculty Affairs to a cohort requirement not initiated by the department; in Science & Mathematics, the chair of the Physics Department received a memo from another department indicating that the second department could not be sure of providing a full teaching schedule for an individual who had been hired as part of a cohort and inquiring whether Physics could provide courses for that individual. 

This item will return on the next Agenda of the Academic Senate for continued Second Reading.
The Senate adjourned at 5:22pm.

The next scheduled meeting of the Academic Senate will be announced.
An Agenda will be distributed prior to the meeting.
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